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BOARD OF GOVERNORS

STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA

UNIVERSITY OF NORTH FLORIDA
BALLROOM, STUDENT UNION COMPLEX
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA

SEPTEMBER 16, 2010
The Chair, Ava L. Parker, convened the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, in the Ballroom, Student Union Complex, University of North Florida, Jacksonville, Florida, September 16, 2010, at 12:45 p.m., with the following members present: Dean Colson, Vice Chair; Dick Beard; Ann Duncan; Charlie Edwards; Gallop Franklin; Pat Frost; Mori Hosseini; Dr. Stanley Marshall; Frank Martin; Tico Perez; John Rood; Gus Stavros; John Temple; Norman Tripp; and Dr. Rick Yost.      

1.
Call to Order and Chair’s Report 

Ms. Parker extended sincere thanks to President Delaney and his outstanding staff.  She said this was the first time some members of the Board had been to UNF and she hoped everyone would take a look around the campus.  She said that during the next two years, the Board planned to meet at each one of the main campuses in the SUS.


Ms. Parker noted that the fall was an exciting time on campuses as new students arrived for their first days of college, other students returned to continue their studies, and campus activities resumed at full speed.  She said the universities had welcomed more than 320,000 students this semester, an enrollment increase of about 2.5 percent.  She said that it was the Board’s continuing responsibility to make sure that the education these students received, and their university experiences, were of the highest quality.  She said students were the Board’s highest priority.


Ms. Parker commented that while the Board had last met in June, many members of the Board had been engaged in a number of important activities for the University System.  She said that Mr. Perez had been leading a work group of Board members and Provosts to develop new Board regulations on the approval of new fees,  block tuition and market rate.  She said they had several conference calls and had reviewed numerous versions of the regulations.  She noted that the agenda included proposed regulations on new fees and block tuition; there were issues still to be resolved concerning market rate.  She said several Board members had raised questions and concerns about financial aid and student need at the June meeting.  She said staff members were preparing materials for a workshop on financial aid for the November Board meeting. 

She reported that Ms. Duncan, as Chair of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee, had gotten involved in several issues.  She reported that she had met with the Provosts and the work group on system coordination to continue to look at ways the universities could best coordinate program delivery across the System.  She said she continued to be interested in issues of distance and on-line learning, a topic for a January workshop.

Ms. Parker said that Mr. Edwards, as Chair of the Facilities Committee, had worked with Board staff and with FAU staff to address the concerns that had been raised regarding the financial feasibility of the proposal for a new football stadium at FAU.  She noted that he had visited FAU three different times over the past several months, and had become fully informed on the project.  She said that Mr. Martin had been working on a number of issues as he prepared to undertake the crafting of a new Strategic Plan.  She noted that the Strategic Planning Committee had begun important discussions of system structure, educational delivery, and future development of the State University System.  

She commented that the Trustee Nominating Committee, under the leadership of Mr. Hosseini, was preparing to fill 23 positions on the university boards of trustees, for trustees whose terms ended January 6, 2011. 

Ms. Parker commented that while she had singled out the activities of a few, all the members of the Board continued to show their commitment and dedication to the issues affecting the System, beyond the days spent at Board meetings.  She said that all had demonstrated that they were very serious about their responsibilities.  She thanked them for their service.  

Ms. Parker said that while the oil spill was not as dominant in the press, she commended the Florida Institute of Oceanography, under the able leadership of its interim director, Dr. Bill Hogarth, of USF, for its continuing leadership and coordination of SUS efforts in the Gulf.  She noted that FIO was coordinating the proposal for the $100 million grant from BP, and was working to distribute the $10 million they had already received to fund the winning grant proposals selected several weeks earlier.  She said that through the efforts of the FIO, Florida had really shown a coordinated effort in addressing all the effects of the massive oil spill.


Ms. Parker said that the Board meeting schedule for the next two years had been distributed.  She said the Board would visit all the universities during 2011 and 2012. She thanked all the presidents for their willingness to host the Board’s meetings.

Ms. Parker recognized university trustees at the meeting, including Mr. John Ramil, Chair of the USF Board; Ms. Nancy Blosser, Chair of the FAU Board; and Mr. Wilfredo J. Gonzalez and Ms. Joy G. Korman, UNF trustees.  She said that Mr. Bill Jennings, Chair of the FAMU Board, and Dr. Solomon Badger, a member of the FAMU Board, had been at the meetings the previous day.  She thanked the trustees for their interest and participation.

Ms. Parker welcomed Dr. Rick Yost, Professor and Head of the Department of Analytical Chemistry at UF, as the new faculty member on the Board.  She noted that he had been attending Board meetings for a while.  Dr. Yost said he was pleased to be a member of this Board and to participate in the discussions as the Board worked to build the best State University System.

Mr. Franklin introduced student body presidents at the meeting, including Mr. Sitou Byll-Cataria from UNF, Mr. Dustin Daniels from FSU, and Mr. Ashton Charles from UF.  

Ms. Parker also congratulated President Genshaft on her election as Chair of the NCAA Board of Directors.
2.
Welcome and Presentations: President John Delaney, UNF;

President Steve Wallace, Florida State College


President Delaney welcomed members of the Board to the University of North Florida.  He thanked his staff and the Board staff for the work required to prepare for the Board meeting.  He said what looked so smooth for the meeting required a great deal of preparation.

President Delaney introduced President Steve Wallace of the Florida State College of Jacksonville.  He said President Wallace had been in office for the past 13 years.  He said they were good friends who could say “no” to each other.  He said they worked together and there was a healthy relationship between the College and UNF.


President Wallace said he was pleased to be at the meeting.  He said he had listened to the discussions of the Strategic Planning Committee about the emerging state colleges.  He said he was not sure whether he should be begging for forgiveness.  He said he had a different perspective on the emerging state colleges and felt that extraordinary things were happening in postsecondary education.  He said increasing the availability of baccalaureate degrees was an important public policy decision.  He commented that state colleges awarding baccalaureate degrees did not represent a problem for the State University System.  
Dr. Wallace said he had begun working on the initiative for community colleges to award baccalaureates when then St. Petersburg Junior College became St. Petersburg College and was authorized to award the degree.  He said he had worked on the task force which had developed the legislation creating the state college system.  He stated that he was no “Pollyanna,” and that he recognized that there were significant issues to be resolved.  He thanked President Delaney for the partnership with the University of North Florida.  He said they had now developed ten degrees with UNF.  He said this partnership also included Jacksonville University and Edward Waters College.


Dr. Wallace said as a public policy, Florida must expand its baccalaureate capacity.  He noted that state colleges represented the fastest and most effective institutions to expand baccalaureate capacity from their AA and AS degrees.  He said these colleges were able to take their facilities, equipment and curriculum and expand to the full undergraduate degree.  He said this provided the lowest cost access for  students; the cost to the state was also stunningly low.  He estimated that the cost to the state was approximately $2822 per FTE.  He said the faculty had the same qualifications as the university faculty; the largest classes had 40 students.

Dr. Wallace said he wanted to answer the concern that the award of baccalaureate degrees by the new state colleges created a problem for the SUS.  He said the enrollment in baccalaureate programs in the Florida College System was only 1.5 percent of the total enrollment.  He commented that the number of AA and AS students transferring to the SUS continued to rise.  He also said that the cost for these baccalaureate programs was not an economic issue for Florida as the total cost was $15 million.  


Dr. Wallace said that the colleges were not in a competitive position with the SUS as they served working adults and place-bound students with jobs.  He said more than 75 percent of students in the colleges were over the age of 26.  He said the degrees were designed to be applied, practitioner and career-oriented.  He said the colleges were exceedingly disciplined in the determination of degrees to be offered.  He said he felt public higher education in Florida was headed in the right direction as the state moved toward a knowledge-based economy.  He said he recognized that this was uncharted territory and that refinements were needed for continued collaboration.  He commented that disputes were inevitable; there needed to be an effective vehicle for the resolution of disputes.  He said that the structure for dispute resolution was in place with the new Higher Education Coordinating Council, which he said would be fast, reliable and effective.


President Delaney noted that UNF had about 17,000 students.  He said UF was only an hour away so the focus at UNF was on its teaching mission.  He said that only about half UNF’s students were from northeast Florida.  He said UNF’s enrollment was capped, so students who could not get into UNF could enroll at Florida State College.


Mr. Hosseini said there were opportunities for wonderful collaboration between the state colleges and the universities.  He said his concern was the situation when the president of a state college and the president of a university did not agree, and the college proceeded to change its name and offer a new four-year degree.  He said at some point there should be some intervention in the interest of savings on behalf of the taxpayers. 

Dr. Wallace said he was aware of the potential for controversy.  He said the governance structure was in place, but had not been utilized.  He said each college had a powerful local board of trustees.  He said each action was dependent on a president’s recommendation to the college’s board of trustees.  He added that any decision to offer a baccalaureate degree also required consultation with the area university as well as with any area private universities.  He said if the president were making a bad recommendation which was not in the public’s best interest, those opposing the decision were obligated to appear at the meeting of the state college board to object.  He said there was an additional safeguard through the approval process required by the State Board of Education.  He said these proposals were reviewed by staff of the State Board, as well as by Board of Governors staff.


Mr. Hosseini inquired about Dr. Wallace’s cost estimate of $2800 per FTE and whether this was a realistic number.  Dr. Wallace said this was the cost for a quality baccalaureate education.  He noted that it was not expensive to build upon a fully developed A.A. or A.S. degree.

Mr. Edwards said these baccalaureate programs served a small number of students.  He inquired whether there should be another Board responsible for these baccalaureate programs.  Dr. Wallace said these programs were fully integrated with lower division programs.  President Delaney added that it appeared the State Board would listen to serious objections to these new baccalaureate programs.


Mr. Tripp said he had previously served as a member of the State Board of Community Colleges.  He said he was concerned about the long range goal of turning all the community colleges into state colleges.  He asked whether the universities should start offering lower division courses where they had joint campuses with the community colleges, where the colleges were offering the baccalaureate degree.  He said his big concern was the possibility of a turf fight between the two systems and that this would destroy the great “two plus two” system in Florida.

Dr. Wallace said they all had a duty to collaborate, and shame on them if they did not do so.  He said his College would not propose to offer degrees which were opposed by its UNF partner.  Mr. Tripp said it would be advantageous to identify one’s partners and to enter written agreements as to these partnerships to formalize them.  President Delaney noted that there were also possibilities for unreasonable relationships.  Ms. Parker said she was certain these conversations would continue.

4. Approval of Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held
June 18, 2010
Mr. Edwards moved that the Board approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held June 18, 2010, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 
4.
Chancellor’s Report
Chancellor Brogan reported that the Legislature had now named its appointees to the Higher Education Coordinating Council, Marshall Criser, III, and Jon Moyle.  He said these were outstanding business leaders with a solid background in higher education.  He said the Council would meet October 26, 2010, in Tallahassee.

Chancellor Brogan introduced Ms. Kelly Layman, the Board’s new Executive Director of Communications and Development.  He said she had recently served as the Chief of Staff at the Department of Juvenile Justice and had also had her own public relations firm.  He said she would be enhancing the Board’s communication efforts and working to increase the capacity of the Board’s Foundation.

He reported on a visit to Palm Beach County with the Max Planck Society.  He said the Institute was taking root on FAU’s Jupiter campus.  He said a delegation from Bavaria had been there.  He said they had been interested in the growth of the biotech industries in South Florida and the opportunities for partnerships.   
He said he appreciated the Board’s discussions regarding branches and other sites, and the discussions about the emerging state colleges and their relationships with the universities.  He said these were important issues and the discussions would continue. 

He commented that under the Florida Institute of Oceanography, 21 public and private universities were involved in dealing with the Deepwater Horizon oil spill.  He said that Dr. Ross Ellington had been the driving force behind the formation of the State University System’s Oil Spill Academic Task Force and had been named as its chair.  He noted that under his leadership, they had secured a fast-track grant of $10 million from BP to support the ongoing research and monitoring efforts by the universities in Florida.  

5.
Recognition: Dr. W. Ross Ellington, Governor’s Points of Light Award
Chair Parker invited Dr. Ellington, Dr. Barron and Chancellor Brogan to join her at the podium to recognize Dr. Ellington as a Governor’s Points of Light Award winner.  
Dr. Ellington said that it had now been five months since the Deepwater Horizon oil rig had exploded and sunk.  He said he had been asked to serve as Chair of the State University System’s Oil Spill Academic Task Force coordinating the activities of a diverse group of scientists, engineers and scholars.  He noted that his regular duties were as a professor and research scientist of biological sciences and as Vice President for Research at FSU.  He said the Task Force served as a clearinghouse for state and local efforts and as the conduit for discussions and collaboration.  He noted that they had received approximately 27 grants to a consortium of faculty members.  
Dr. Ellington said that the oil had now stopped flowing, but that about 200 million gallons of oil had been released.  He commented that a significant amount of the oil had reached the surface, but that there was still a great deal left in the water, as well as approximately 1.2 million gallons of dispersant released at the site of the oil spill.  He said oil had also been burned.  He said the result of all this was a huge environmental experiment without any controls.  He said they hoped to receive additional funds from BP for further research.  He said that as a faculty member, he was very proud of the efforts of his colleagues who had stepped forward before any dollars had been forthcoming.  

Chancellor Brogan said that the Governor’s Points of Light Awards had begun several years earlier by then Governor Bush to recognize Floridians who demonstrated exemplary service to the community.  He said he had nominated Dr. Ellington for the award because of his leadership and service related to the oil spill and the eventual recovery for the Sunshine State.  He said he was an outstanding representative of the army of faculty who had taken up this important cause.  He said he had organized the diverse faculty in a meaningful way.  The Chancellor read Governor Crist’s statement recognizing Dr. Ellington’s service and presented him with the Certificate, signed by the Governor and Lieutenant Governor.

6.
Action Items/Status Reports, Board Committees:
A. Budget and Finance Committee

1. Notice of Intent to Amend Board Regulation 7.001, Tuition and Associated Fees 
Mr. Perez said a work group had been formed to develop the appropriate regulations to guide the universities and the Board when considering new student fees, increases to fees, and the approval of flexible tuition policies, such as undergraduate or graduate block tuition or block tuition differential.  He said amendments to Regulation 7.001 included the regulatory language for the development of block tuition policies and the information to be used to evaluate these tuition proposals from Boards of Trustees.  

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 7.001, Tuition and Associated Fees, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Edwards seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
2. Notice of Intent to Amend Board Regulation 7.003, Fees, 

Fines and Penalties

Mr. Perez explained that the work group, as mentioned above, had also worked on the regulatory language for the development of new fees and increases to fees that were capped.  He said Regulation 7.003 incorporated the proposed process and information to be used to evaluate these tuition proposals from the Boards of Trustees.  
Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 7.003, Fees, Fines and Penalties, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Temple seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

Mr. Perez commented that the work group had not yet completed work on the regulatory language for the approval of market rate tuition.  He said he hoped to bring that regulation forward to the Board at the November meeting.  He said the Committee would hold a workshop on financial aid in November, as well.

3. Final Approval, Amended Board of Governors Regulations: Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees; and Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements

Mr. Perez said the Committee had reviewed two Board regulations at the June meeting.  Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, was amended to include statutory changes and to clarify provisions regarding intern supervisors; Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements, was amended to include a requirement that financial statements be prepared in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles and be submitted by a date certain, October 31.  There were no comments to the proposed amendments.
Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve amended Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, and amended Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements, as presented.  Mr. Hosseini seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

4. 2010-2011 State University System Operating Budgets
Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the 2010-2011 State University System Operating Budgets, as presented.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 


5.
2011-2012 Legislative Budget Request, State University System

Mr. Perez said the proposed Legislative Budget Request proposed total funding to the SUS of $3.8 billion.  He said the Request included New Florida funding of $150 million and $194 million for the major gift matching program.   

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the 2011-2012 operating Legislative Budget Request for the State University System, as presented, and authorize the Chancellor to make technical changes as necessary.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

6.
2011-2012 Legislative Budget Request, Board General Office
Mr. Perez said the proposed Budget Request for the Board Office sought to replace the federal stimulus funds.  He said those funds paid the salaries of about 20 staff members.  Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the 2011-2012 Legislative Budget Request for the Board General Office, as presented, and authorize the Chancellor to make technical changes as necessary.  Mr. Tripp seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.


B.
Legislative Affairs Committee

Mr. Colson reported that the Legislative Affairs Committee had met to discuss the Board’s legislative agenda for the 2011 Legislative Session.  He thanked the legislative leaders for the 2010 Session, Speaker of the House Larry Cretul and Senate President Jeff Atwater, for their support of the University System.  He said he expected similar support from the incoming officers, Representative Dean Cannon and Senator Mike Haridopolis.  He also thanked Governor Crist for his continuing support.

He said the Committee had discussed three issues it would recommend to the Board in November.  The issues related to the Concurrency Trust Fund, university governance, and the undergraduate summer term course requirement for students with accelerated course credits.  He also said the Committee would meet after the elections to discuss future meetings with newly elected legislators.
C. Facilities Committee 

Mr. Edwards said the Committee had held an excellent meeting the previous day.  He said the Committee had listened carefully to the university proposals for the issuance of debt.  He said he appreciated the university staff members who had been at the meeting to respond to questions.  He thanked them for their willingness to make changes to the proposals, if necessary. 
1.
Board of Governors Revised Debt Management Guidelines

Mr. Edwards said the Committee had reviewed the revised Debt Management Guidelines.  He said the changes provided clarification and better written guidance to the universities on matters concerning debt management and issuance.  He noted that the university boards of trustees would be required to adopt the revised Board Debt Management Guidelines no later than January 19, 2011.  He said the Committee had discussed the language describing “functional relationships” and had recommended Version B, which did not include the additional details.
Mr. Edwards moved that the Board approve the amendments to the Board’s State University System Debt Management Guidelines, including Version B on “functional relationships,” as presented, and require university adoption by January 19, 2011.  Mr. Hosseini seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

2.
2011-2012 Fixed Capital Outlay Legislative Budget Request

Mr. Edwards moved that the Board approve the 2011-2012 State University System Fixed Capital Outlay Legislative Budget Request, as presented, and authorize the Chancellor to make revisions, as necessary.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

3.
Resolution of the Board of Governors Authorizing the Florida Gulf Coast University Financing Corporation to Issue Debt to Finance the Acquisition of Student Residences, Phase XI, and Associated Improvements, Main Campus, FGCU

Mr. Edwards moved that the Board adopt the resolution approving the issuance of fixed rate debt by the Florida Gulf Coast University Financing Corporation, in an amount not to exceed $17 million for the purpose of financing the purchase of an existing Student Residence Facility, Phase XI, and associated improvements located approximately one mile from the main campus of Florida Gulf Coast University, as presented.  He noted that Board staff and staff of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation.  Based on that review, it appeared that the proposed financing was in compliance with Florida Statutes governing the issuance of university debt and the Board’s debt management guidelines.  Mr. Perez seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 

5. Resolution of the Board of Governors Authorizing the University of South Florida Financing Corporation to Issue Debt to Finance the Construction of a Medical Conference Facility, Tampa, Florida 
Mr. Beard moved that the Board adopt a resolution approving the issuance of fixed rate debt, by the University of South Florida Financing Corporation, in an amount not to exceed $20 million for the purpose of financing a Medical Conference Facility, the Center for Advanced Medical Learning and Simulation, to be located in Tampa, Florida. He noted that Board staff and staff of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation.  He noted that the Project was different from traditional university auxiliary enterprises in that the financial success was largely dependent on projected revenue growth as described in the agenda. Based on that staff review, it appeared that the proposed financing was in compliance with Florida Statutes governing the issuance of university debt and the Board’s debt management guidelines.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 

6. Resolution of the Board of Governors Authorizing the Florida Atlantic University Financing Corporation to Issue Debt to Finance the Construction of an Athletic Stadium, Main Campus, FAU
Mr. Edwards noted that FAU had done a great deal of planning for this new athletic stadium.  He said it would be a great facility.  Mr. Tripp moved that the Board adopt the resolution approving the issuance of debt by the Florida Atlantic University Financing Corporation, in an amount not to exceed $44,585,000 for the purpose of financing a portion of the construction of a football stadium and associated improvements on the main campus of Florida Atlantic University, providing for capitalized interest and funding a debt service reserve account, as presented.  
He said that Board staff and staff of the Division of Bond Finance had reviewed the resolution and all supporting documentation.  He noted that the Project was different from traditional university auxiliary enterprises in that the financial success was largely dependent on projected revenue growth as described in the agenda. Based on that staff review, it appeared that the proposed financing was in compliance with Florida Statutes governing the issuance of university debt.  He said the proposed financing also complied with the Board’s debt management guidelines, except for relatively minor deviations deferring principal repayment in fiscal 2010-11 and extending the capitalized interest period six months past the anticipated construction completion date, which appeared reasonable for the project being financed.  Mr. Edwards seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  
Mr. Franklin said FAU students were very excited about the prospect of an on-campus stadium.  Mr. Edwards said he had been on campus several times to learn about the medical school, the new dorms and the athletic stadium.  He said all these projects benefitted students. 

Ms. Parker noted that the Board had first heard a presentation on this project at the January meeting.  She said in accord with the concept that the Board hear about a matter at least once before being asked to vote, she said she had suggested to Mr. Kinsley that he advise the Committee at one meeting of the projects which would be brought to the Board for action at a subsequent meeting.  Mr. Edwards advised the Committee that there would be three bond resolutions presented in November.  He asked Mr. Kinsley to provide the background information to Committee members.  

D.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Notice of Intent to Promulgate New Board Regulation 6.019, Theodore R. and Vivian M. Johnson Scholarship Program



Ms. Duncan said the Committee had reviewed a proposed new Board Regulation on the Johnson Scholarship Program, a scholarship program administered by the Chancellor’s Office to benefit students with disabilities attending a state university.

Mr. Colson moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to promulgate Board Regulation 6.019, Theodore R. and Vivian M. Johnson Scholarship Program, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

2.
Final Approval, Amended Board Regulation 6.018, Substitution or Modification of Requirements for Program Admission, Undergraduate Transfer, and for Graduation by Students with Disabilities



Ms. Duncan said the Committee had reviewed amended Board Regulation 6.018 at the June meeting.  She said the amendments would ensure similar treatment for students with disabilities by both the State University System and the Florida College System.  She said there had been no comments posted to the proposed amendments.

Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve amended Board Regulation 6.018, Substitution or Modification of Requirements for Program Admission, Undergraduate Transfer, and for Graduation by Students with Disabilities, as presented.  Mr. Rood seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

3.
Final Approval, New Board Regulation 8.010, Common Prerequisites



Ms. Duncan said the Committee had reviewed the proposed new Board Regulation 8.010 at the June meeting.  She said the

Regulation provided Board expectations regarding university responsibilities for establishing and maintaining common prerequisites.  She said there had been no comments posted to the proposed regulation.
Ms. Duncan moved that the Board approve new Board Regulation 8.010, Common Prerequisites, as presented.  Mr. Franklin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

4. 
Proposal to Offer a Doctor of Education, Ed.D., FGCU



Ms. Duncan said the Committee had reviewed the request from FGCU to offer the proposed doctorate at the June meeting and had recommended approval of the program.  She moved that the Board approve the Doctor of Education, Ed.D., at Florida Gulf Coast University, CIP Code 13.0101, as presented.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
E.
Strategic Planning Committee

1.
Final Approval, Amended Board Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties

Mr. Rood said the Committee had reviewed the amendments to Board Regulation 1.001 at the June meeting.  He said the regulation had been amended to conform terminology in the regulation regarding the presidential selection process with the State University System Governance Agreement.  In addition, the proposed amendment would require a two-thirds vote of the Board to deny confirmation of a presidential candidate selected by a university board of trustees.  He said there had been no comments posted to the proposed amendments.

Mr. Rood moved that the Board approve amended Board Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties, as presented.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

2.
Final Approval, New Board Regulation 9.012, Disclosure of Gifts from Foreign Governments and Persons

Mr. Rood said the Committee had reviewed proposed new Board Regulation 9.012 at the June meeting.  He said the regulation required university boards of trustees on behalf of their direct support organizations to disclose annually gifts received from foreign governments or persons in excess of $100,000.  He said there had been no comments posted to the proposed new regulation.

Mr. Rood moved that the Board approve new Board Regulation 9.012, Disclosure of Gifts from Foreign Governments and Persons, as presented.  Mr. Hosseini seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

3.
Notice of Intent to Promulgate New Board Regulation 2.003, Equity and Access 

Mr. Rood said the Committee had reviewed a new Board Regulation 2.003 regarding discrimination and equal access policies.  He noted that the universities already had most of these policies in place.
Mr. Rood moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to promulgate new Board Regulation 2.003, Equity and Access, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Perez seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

4.
Transition Plan, University Strategic Plans

Mr. Rood said the Committee had also reviewed the requirements of the Board regulation requiring the submission and approval of institutional strategic plans.  He said the Committee had approved a transition plan for the submission of institutional strategic plans while the Board developed policies and processes for the review and approval of university strategic plans. Each institution that had not already done so would be asked to submit a copy of its current or new strategic plan to the Chancellor.  The Board would not take action to “approve” such a plan until the appropriate policies and processes had been established.  He said the Board would still take action on sub-components of an institution’s strategic plan when such items were brought for action, as required by other Board regulations, such as doctoral degree programs.

Mr. Rood moved that the Board approve the transition plan for the review and approval of university strategic plans, as recommended by the Committee.  Mr. Perez seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

F.
Trustee Nominating Committee

Mr. Hosseini thanked Ms. Parker for asking him to serve as Chair of the Trustee Nominating Committee.  He said the appointment of university trustees was a critically important responsibility of this Board.  He said he took this responsibility very seriously.  He said the Board had 23 trustee positions to fill for terms ending January 6, 2011.

He noted that a number of university boards might face certain challenges regarding continuity in governance.  Some boards had added four new members the previous year and would have as many as five new appointments for the coming year.  He reported that the Board’s General Counsel continued to work with university general counsels to determine the possible options to address that concern.

He said the application process had begun and would continue through the fall.  He encouraged his colleagues to find good applicants interested in applying for these positions. 

He said he would name members of the Committee to teams to review the applications for each university.  He said from the experience of the past year, he expected this to be a time-intensive process.  He said he would keep the Board advised of the process.

7.
Concluding Remarks and Adjournment


Mr. Colson said he was concerned about the rankings of Florida’s universities, noting that the University of Florida had dropped from 47 to 53 in the ranking of public research universities by U.S. News.  He inquired whether the universities had aspirational goals as a part of their requests for tuition increases. He commented that Florida should have a university ranked in the top 10.


Mr. Colson wondered what it would cost to move the universities to the top levels.  He said California had five universities in the top rankings; Florida should have at least one at that level.  He said these conversations should be a part of the strategic plan discussions.

President Delaney said those discussions were a part of the early discussions about the requested funding for “New Florida.”  He said each university president could answer that question.  He said the answer included, among other factors, the number of degrees awarded, the number of research dollars, the number of business start-ups.  Chancellor Brogan said the funding requested for “New Florida” identified benchmarks over a five to ten year period as to what the universities would achieve.


President Barron said Florida had lost on reputation points.  He said the fact that FSU had let go 200 faculty members, and still had the same number of students was a fact known nationally.  He said it was hard to deliver education at the same quality with that loss.  He said the universities needed greater flexibility in the use of tuition dollars.  He noted that, in his view, it was acceptable to pay close to the national average in tuition, if the students received a quality product.  He noted that the universities also lagged behind in private philanthropy dollars.


Provost Glover said that all universities were measured by the quality of their faculty.  He said if UF had the means, it would invest in faculty.  He commented that in this down economy, they had been able to hire faculty with impressive credentials.


Mr. Tripp expressed his concern with continually raising fees while Florida was experiencing 10 to 12 percent unemployment.  He said the Board needed to be vigilant.


Having no further business, the Chair adjourned the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, at 2:45 p.m., September 16, 2010.   
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